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MEETING MINUTES

June 14, 2017

A meeting of the Powell Planning & Zoning Commission was called to order by Chairman Don Emerick on
Wednesday, June 14, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. Commissioners present included Shawn Boysko, Ed Cooper, Trent Hartranft,
Joe Jester and Bill Little. Also present were Dave Betz, Development Director; Rocky Kombo, GIS/Planner; Chris
Meyers, Architectural Advisor; Leilani Napier, Pianning & Zoning Clerk and interested parties.

STAFF ITEMS

Mr. Kambo advised the Commission of the following:

•  Item 9 on the Agenda, a Combined Preliminary & Final Development Plan tor Beatz Studio, has asked tor their
request to be tabled. The applicant would like to be placed on the June 28, 20i 7 Agenda. Mr. Betz asked the
Commission who could be present tor a June 28"^ meeting. Chairman Emerick said he would not be able to
attend. All other Commission members said they could attend.

•  The Code Diagnostic Committee is continually meeting, working on final revisions.
•  The Conservation District Code change heard at the April 12"^ P&Z meeting will be coming back to the P&Z

Commission. They are adding a map to the text which was reviewed before. This change requires another
public hearing.

HEARING OF VISITORS FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA

Chairman Emerick opened the public comment session. Hearing none, he closed the public comment session.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION: Oommissioner Little moved to approve the minutes of May i 0, 20i 7. Commissioner Boysko seconded the
motion. By unanimous consent the minutes were approved. Commissioner Cooper abstained.

SKETCH PLAN REVIEW

Applicant: Ford & Associates Architects/Dr. Khaksartard
Location: SE corner of West Olentangy Street and Murphy Parkway
Existing Zoning: (DB) Downtown Business District
Request: To review a proposal to construct a retail center on i .51 acres.

Mark Ford, Ford & Associates, 1500 West First Ave., Columbus, said they are the Architects tor the project. The site
is on the southeast corner of Murphy Parkway and Olentangy Street. The site is opposite a project his company did
about ten years ago. The new site is a little narrower. There is a common access easement to the adjacent
veterinarian office to the east. His client has asked them to use the project on the west side of Murphy Parkway as
a springboard tor pianning. There will be a different owner but he likes the building on the west side. Staff wants
parking to the rear with the building pushed up towards Olentangy Street. The existing building on the west has a
negative space feature; a patio tor The Old Bag of Nails. The new project will have a solid corner with a tower.
They don't want the two sites to completely match. Architecturally, they will be creating a very similar style. Store
fronts will be provided on oil tour sides of the building to create 4-sided architecture. They will use a combination
of stone, brick and lap siding. The parking is continued ott of the veterinarian office's parking. There is an existing
curb-cut. Their client is trying to get as much square footage on the site as possible. The use will be all retail. Parking
will be sufficient it the buiiding is all retail. He doesn't want to use spandrel glass. They are providing the sidewalk
connectivity on both frontages. He is looking tor feedback on how much they should pair the two sites; the existing
west site and the new site.

Mr. Kambo reviewed the Staff Report (Exhibit i).



PROPOSAL OVERVIEW

The request is for approximately 14,000 SF of retail space. There is no restaurant space proposed. The plan has 43
parking spaces. Code requires 40 parking spaces so they have 3 extra spaces. Staff is hoping the applicant can
enter into a shared parking agreement with the veterinarian office fo fhe eosf.

STAFF COMMENTS

Sfoff is very pleased wifh fhe location, use, scale and the design of the proposal. The plans almost mirror the
development across the street to the west. The site will create a feature into Murphy Parkway and will be a transition
into the downtown core. Staff would like fo see fhe applicanf creofe a liffle more of a pedestrian connection;
maybe a seating area. Staff defers fo fhe Archifecturol Advisor for design suggestions.

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN CONSISTENCY

This proposal continues fhe downfown charm and creates a synergy, extending the downtown to the west. This
site's parking, especially if they can obtain a shared parking agreement, will allow people to park and walk to
numerous businesses. This will lessen traffic. The site will contribute to the service needs and economic well-being
of fhe community. The commercial uses will be a net positive in regards to tax revenue. This area is considered a
mixed-use area and this proposal is consistent with the use.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Staff does recommend the applicant submit a Preliminary Development Plan.

Mr. Betz said the site is a part of the Murphy Pork zoning. The proposed layout is following fhe guidelines and rules
established within the Murphy Park zoning.

Chris Mevers. Architectural Advisor, said the Sketch Plan submittal is done very well and is better than a lot of Final
Developmenf Plans. Referencing fhe existing building across the street is great. This gives us a visual of how fhe
existing building configuration has performed over time and it sets the tone for refoil row. A cerfoin degree of
charocfer and quality is established. The plans show a building which is compatible to the existing building across
the street but not an exact replica. The tower versus the open, void space is interesting. Murphy Parkway has
become a prominent thoroughfare so fhe view when coming from fhe south is very important. Look at how the
architecture of the building could come out and absorb or envelop the trash and transformer area and nof jusf
use a landscape screen. You might consider an out building or carriage house type of building. There is a lof of
pedestrian traffic along Olenfongy Streef. Having an L-shaped building up to the corner fights the pedestrian-
friendly concept. He hopes the street side of the 2-sided retail fagade does as well as the interior face of the
building, which is going to be the physical entry side for people in a car. There may be an opportunity to create a
pass-through at the corner to create a walk route, to allow pedestrians on the main walkway to walk to both sides
of fhe building. It might help to highlight the feature of fhe corner tower. From a retail perspective, it gives you
more square footage of store front and could be a passage through the building. He was glad to hear the
comments about spandrel windows. You never really know what is going to get packed into a store front. It is
important to think about the 2-sided retail in limited square footage. You might consider elevating the scale or size
of fhe roof feature of the tower; give it a much deeper overhang. You might be able to incorporate down lighting
onto the fagade. The resf of fhe building could be illuminafed wifh wall sconces. The illumination of the tower
could enhance it. He is assuming the 3 windows shown in the drawing are looking into a false space. Mr. Ford said
correcf. Mr. Meyers said a glowing tower would be a nice feature. Mr. Meyers suggested matching the materials
of fhe new building to the existing building across the street or to completely oppose it. The stone selection could
be the same and the color selections could be totally different. If fhe buildings are meanf fo complemenf each
other, one key element, possibly the stone and/or shingles, should be a dead on match. We have seen the
attention to detail with all of the applicant's previous work. Attention to small details and the quality of moferials is
really all fhaf is needed. Think abouf how fo moke the building more pedestrian-friendly. Mr. Ford said he was
fhinking of opening fhe tower piece up so people could walk under it and give the west side of the building a
covered walk area. Mr. Meyers said this would turn the prominent store fronts to the rood and not to the back
parking area. If it isn't possible to put a tunnel in the building so people can walk through, it would be great to
come up with a better way to engage the pedestrians. Mr. Ford said he likes the idea of creating a covered
walkway. Mr. Meyers said he would like to see where electric meters and panels, items such as this, will be placed.
The plan is a great start.

Chairman Emerick opened this item to public comment.

Tom Ritchie. Part-Owner. Best Friends Veterinarian, said the applicant is doing a very nice job with this project. He
asked if fhe fewer on fhe corner is within height requirements. Mr. Betz said the height is fine. Mr. Ritchie asked if a



restaurant would go in, would there be a different parking requirement. Mr. Betz said yes there would be different
parking requirements but the owner is going to restrict restaurant space.

Mr. Betz said Dr. Ritchie's partner asked about the road striping on Murphy Parkway. Right now there is no special
striping for left turning into the far driveway on Murphy Parkway. Would the Commission like the applicant to
provide a traffic study to see if special striping is needed? The City Engineer thinks it is fine the way it is.
Commissioner Hartranft asked what the distance is. Mr. Betz said the distance is short. There won't be a lot of

stacking. Commissioner Little said he thinks the volume of traffic heading north and turning left onto Powell Road
will be much more significant. Commissioner Hartranft asked how many cars heading south could stack up there.
Could cars stack up out onto Olentangy? Mr. Betz said there would have to be quite a situation to cause cars to
stack up onto Olentangy. Mr. Ritchie said his concern has been that people don't know what to do with the yellow
line. He thinks this is going to create a problem so he asked it to be looked into. If a person is in the yellow stripe
area and there is an accident, is the person in the yellow stripe area at fault? Commissioner Hartranft asked if the
striping could be changed. Mr. Betz said a traffic engineer could look at it. Mr. Betz said we will do that.

Hearing no further public comments. Chairman Emerick closed the public comment session and opened the floor
for comments and questions from the Commission.

Commissioner Cooper said he didn't have any questions. The applicant has a good start. He likes Mr. Meyers'
comments about sort of mirroring the building across the street. He likes the tower as opposed to a patio, especially
if fhere aren't going to be any restaurants. He isn't too concerned about the striping on the road but he wouldn't
have a problem if a traffic study was done. He uses the road all of the time and he doesn't think there is going to
be a problem. He likes the idea of having a pedestrian-friendly structure on the west side of the building. Being
pedestrian-friendly will benefit the businesses and the public. He looks forward to seeing the Preliminary
Development Plan.

Commissioner Jester said he likes the building. It is nice and compliments the section. He asked how people get
to the building next door. Mr. Betz said there are 2 ways to enter; from Murphy Parkway or from Powell Road. There
is a right-in/right-out situation on Powell Road. Commissioner Jester said he was mainly thinking about people
coming from the east. Mr. Betz said people coming from the east would have to turn left onto Murphy Parkway
and then turn left into lot.

Commissioner Boysko said he strongly agrees with Mr. Meyers' comments. The applicant has identified the real
challenge of 2-sided archifecture/2-sided retail spaces. It will be a challenge to moke the spaces look active
without putting in spandrel glass, making the space look vacant. He likes the idea of a cut-through or pass-through.
It is a great way to bring people through from the street. If people aren't going to the front of the building off of
the street, do you need a stronger connection around the building and into the back. He sees a challenge with
trying to create a flexible space but also giving the retailers enough of an identity, with a stronger entrance, without
a lot of repetition. Mr. Ford said the signage and store front color give identity. Everything is set up on 20' modules,
which is a standard leasing module. In a center this small, we didn't try to create a bunch of store fronts. There is
a lot of repetition. Commissioner Boysko said this is the challenge. You have so much repetition you wonder where
the entrance to the store is. Drawings even show entrances on the side of the building when in actuality you will
probably never have an entrance there. Mr. Ford said those are the egress doors. Commissioner Boysko said there
are just so many doors and so much repetition there might be an opportunity to put in windows to break up the
repetition. The architecture is beautiful, the detailing is great and the massing is appropriate. What if you carved
out the tower on the corner to allow a deeper inset? Mr. Ford said if the west side of the building has a walkway,
maybe the tower could shift over and be the start of a canopy area on the west side. Inside the tower could
present a store front opportunity. Commissioner Boysko said it would be a great way to activate the west side of
the building. You would need to create a stronger connection between the bock parking lot and side of the
building. People would be going around the dumpster enclosure. He noticed the site is up on a hill a bit. The
grades are probably going to drop 5' or 10' from the front to the back. The building across the street seems to be
below the road. He assumes there will be a similar condition with the new building, it will sit below the road. Mr.
Ford said yes. Commissioner Boysko said all in all the plan is a beautiful start.

Commissioner Hartranft said he likes where the plan is at. It is a good use of the space. He asked if there will be a
restriction in regards to restaurant spaces. Mr. Betz said yes, in the text. Commissioner Hartranft asked how tall the
cupola on Auto Assets is. Mr. Betz said about the same height the new tower would be, both fit within Code.
Commissioner Hartranft wanted to make sure the 2 are going to be about the same height. He iikes the plan.

Commissioner Little thanked the applicant for coming before P&Z. He remembers working with him on the existing
center. The City got a good product and he is convinced the same will happen with this project. He agrees with


